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MANUSCRIPT RELEASES

 I hope you will not eat much sweet. Your skin is in a bad
condition. You must tell Anna to get fruit instead of
molasses. . . . Don't stint yourself on fruit. Apples at
one dollar a bushel are not high, and are more beneficial
to health.--Letter 7, 1866, p. 1. (To Edson White, December
13, 1866.) [3MR182.01] p. 1, Para. 1, [1866MS].

 Willie enjoys himself well because he can be outdoors. He
has been a great help to me in paring peaches and pears. I
have been putting up fruit, quite a quantity.--Letter 3,
1866, p. 2. (To Edson White, September 21, 1866.)
[4MR94.03] p. 1, Para. 2, [1866MS].

 I was shown that the work was not left in the hands of 
James or any other one upon earth. Angels of God have
charge of the work, and they counsel and direct the people
through chosen agents and thus the work moves forward. . .
. God will choose simple instruments to carry forward this
great work, but they only carry out the mind and will of
the great Master at the head of the work.--Ms 4, 1866, p.
2. ("Regarding James White as a Laborer," circa 1866.)
[5MR296.03] p. 1, Para. 3, [1866MS].

 Edson, I hope you will not eat much sweet. Your skin is in
a bad condition. You must tell Anna to get fruit instead of
molasses. I know she is a great lover of sweet but I don't
want she should encourage you in eating it. Don't stint
yourself on fruit. Apples at one dollar a bushel are not
high, and are more beneficial to health. You must manage to
bathe as often as twice a week. Don't neglect this.--Letter
7, 1866. (To Edson White, December 13, 1866.) [5MR386.04]
p. 1, Para. 4, [1866MS].

 Either the operator at Battle Creek or at Detroit was
negligent. We went on board the sleeping car by crowding
and pushing and jamming our way through a crowd of people
who could get no berths. We found two empty seats and 



occupied them, but they were taken and every berth was
taken. I was sent to the forward car for a berth, but our
names were not registered anywhere. I went back to the rear
car and waited the movement of events. It was all hustle 
and bustle. [6MR298.01] p. 1, Para. 5, [1866MS].

 James had endured the journey thus far well, but it was
close and stifling in the sleeping car, and it was a long
time past nine o'clock before things were in any degree
settled. Your father seemed languid. I begged the man who
had charge of the sleeping car to find us berths. He was
kind. He did for us all he could. Said there were no 
berths. I told him one double berth I must have, for it was
a case of absolute necessity. He finally prevailed upon a
gentleman to give up his lower berth to your father.
[6MR298.02] p. 1, Para. 6, [1866MS].

 After lying a short time in his berth and resting, he
wished to go to the saloon. I helped or steadied him along.
He seemed more languid, and while helping him back I saw
his face grow very white and he was pitching forward to the
floor. I raised and held him and called aloud for help. The
manager in the sleeping car kindly, tenderly, and firmly
supported your father to his berth. I succeeded in opening
a window in his berth and a strong wind blew upon us all
night. Willie and I could obtain no berths.--Letter 2,
1866, p. 1. (To Edson White, September 12, 1866.)
[6MR298.03] p. 1, Para. 7, [1866MS].

 Father grows feebler every day. He is very white and his
face is pinched. I do not think he will live over a month.
He is liable to die any day or any night. We have sent for
your aunts Mary and Lizzie to come immediately if they
would see father alive.--Letter 16, 1866, p. 1. (To Edson
White, October 14, 1866.) [6MR299.01] p. 2, Para. 1,
[1866MS].

 Ellen Misses James's "Manly Arm" During his Illness--
Yesterday after I left the cars I rode twelve miles in the
stage. The scenery was beautiful. The trees with their
varied hues, the beautiful evergreens interspersed among
them, the green grass, the high and lofty mountains, the
high bluffs of rocks--all are interesting to the eye. These
things I could enjoy, but I am alone. The strong, manly arm
I have ever leaned upon is not now my support. Tears are my
meat night and day. My spirit is constantly bowed down by
grief. I cannot consent that your father shall go down into 



the grave. Oh, that God would pity and heal him! Edson, my
dear boy, give yourself to God. Wherein you have erred,
frankly acknowledge it by confession and humility. Draw
nigh to God and do unite with me in pleading with God for
his recovery. If we chasten our souls before God and truly
repent of all our wrongs, will He not be entreated, for the
sake of His dear Son, to heal your father?--Letter 16,
1866, p. 2. (To Edson White, October 14, 1866.) [10MR28.03]
p. 2, Para. 2, [1866MS].

 You shall have all the means necessary for your tuition.
But Edson, I hope you will not . . . let money, which is so
important an item, slip through your hands without due and
deliberate consideration. Live as plainly as we have taught
and do not on any account become loose in regard to the
principles of health reform. I need not tell you, Edson,
that I have a thousand fears in regard to you. . . . Willie
has been a great help to me. He is good and true, the best
boy I ever knew.--Letter 4, 1866, pp. 1, 3. (To J. E.
White, Sept. 22, 1866.) [11MR28.01] p. 2, Para. 3,
[1866MS].

 (Written September 21, 1866, from Olcott, N. Y., to Edson
White.) Where you are I know not. I have directed one
letter to you at Battle Creek, but have received no answer.
Will you please to write and direct to Palermo, N. Y. We
want to hear of your success at Monterey. Are you at
Albion? Did you get any peaches? Did you take care of
everything in and about the house? I shall not write much
till I hear from you. [20MR204.01] p. 2, Para. 4,
[1866MS].

 Your father is appearing some better. We have killed one
wild black squirrel per day. He enjoys it much. We have all
the fruit we could desire. I take him somewhere every day,
rain or shine. Yesterday I muffled him up in shawls and
buffalo and took him to Olcott village, three miles, while
the rain was pouring down and running off his hat in a
stream. We went to Justus Lampson's. Took dinner,
accompanied by Sister Lindsey and Mary. We went in one
chaise, they in another. The front and sides are all open
and the rain was directly in our faces. Your father did not
get tired; enjoyed the visit, and we returned, again in the
rain, in the afternoon, Today we take dinner at Harmon's.
Shall have him ride to Olcott, although it is cloudy and
stormy. It has rained every day since we have been here,
yet your father has been out, I believe, somewhere every 



day. [20MR204.02] p. 2, Para. 5, [1866MS].

 I have written this in positive haste, for Brother Lindsey
must take it to Lockport. I have sent for Jenny Rogers and
her husband to come and live in our house in our absence 
and take care of the premises and he work at his trade. I
don't know what they will think of the arrangement.
[20MR204.03] p. 3, Para. 1, [1866MS].

 What did you do with the team? I do not think Brother
Aldrich should have our team to use teaming merely for
keeping. I wish Richard Godsmark to take the team and
pasture if he will. It would greatly accommodate me to have
him do so. [20MR204.04] p. 3, Para. 2, [1866MS].

 Write immediately. Willie enjoys himself well because he
can be outdoors. He has been a great help to me in paring
peaches and pears. I have been putting up fruit, quite a
quantity. [20MR204.05] p. 3, Para. 3, [1866MS].

 I will close. Much love to Annie and yourself, my dear
boy.--Letter 3, 1866. [20MR204.06] p. 3, Para. 4,
[1866MS]. 

REVIEW AND HERALD

 February 20, 1866 Our Late Experience.--It is due our
friends who have manifested a true interest in our welfare,
that we give them a statement of our experience during our
present affliction. The 16th of August last, the affliction
came upon my husband which has made him a sufferer until
the present time. I am aware that some of his professed
friends who have been watching us with a jealous eye, have
secretly rejoiced in his affliction, and like Job's
comforters, charge him with being afflicted because of his
sins. But I leave all these professed friends with the
Lord. My husband's affliction in the wise providence of God
will accomplish the purpose that he designs--will test the
sincerity of friends, will reveal the jealous and
faultfinding, and those who love to accuse, and who would
exult could they discover a supposed wrong in Bro. White.
[RH 02-20-66 para. 1] p. 3, Para. 5, [1866MS].

 My husband has never professed to be anything more than a
mortal man, subject to errors and infirmities; yet his
whole soul and interest have been in the work of God. His 
happiness has been interwoven with the success of the 



truth. As the cause of God has prospered, he has rejoiced.
When the cause suffered on account of rebellion, he has
been afflicted, and his soul has been bowed down with
heaviness. He is now a sufferer because of transgression
against the laws of his being. His sin has not been in
unjust deal with others, nor in neglect of the wants of
those who have needed sympathy and aid, nor in disregarding
the widow and fatherless in their affliction. Neither has 
he sinned in lifting up himself above his brethren, and
despising their counsel and advice. He has sinned against
himself and against God in overtaxing the energies of his
system, which were renewed and invigorated in answer to our
earnest, unceasing prayers ten years ago, when consumption
had brought him to the brink of the grave. Prolonged,
unceasing labor, without rest or recreation, has told upon
his physical and mental energies. [RH 02-20-66 para. 2] p.
3, Para. 6, [1866MS].

 For twenty years he has labored constantly in this work,
rejoicing in the prosperity of the cause, and bowed down
with intense anguish when it has suffered and been made to
bleed by its professed friends turning traitors, and
tearing down that which they once built up. Very many times
when no visible sign might have been given to others, has
his heart ached with a terrible energy that God alone could
understand. [RH 02-20-66 para. 3] p. 4, Para. 1, [1866MS].

 For years my husband has suffered with occasional numbness
of limbs. He has especially been thus afflicted when he has
had a weight of distress upon his spirits, and his
cautiousness has caused him to feel an overwhelming sense
of responsibility in regard to the salvation of souls, and
the prosperity of the cause, as he has seen the unrighteous
course of some who professed the truth. He has many times
awaked in the night with numbness of the limbs, and has
been obliged to rub them with energy to bring them again to
their right feeling. He has frequently suffered with severe
pain in his limbs, especially after long speaking, which
made it impossible for him to sleep. He has occasionally
sprung from the bed when partially asleep, and rushed to
the window to obtain air before he could breathe. His heart 
seemed to him to stop its beating. He has also suffered
with pain in his back and left side. It has been for years
very tedious to him to sit for a great length of time in
the same position, or ride all day in a carriage. After
returning from the Office at night, it has been very
wearisome, and often painful, to remain long in a sitting 



posture. He has found the greatest relief in lying down
upon the sofa, or lounge. Notwithstanding he suffered
almost constantly with pain in a greater or less degree in
some portions of his body, yet he labored on, doing more
work than one or two well men should have done. [RH 02-20-
66 para. 4] p. 4, Para. 2, [1866MS].

 Last Spring we received a most pressing invitation from
Bro. Ingraham to come to Wisconsin. He entreated us if we
ever responded to an urgent call for help, to respond to
his request, for help he must have. We knew that Bro.
Ingraham needed help and encouragement. We knew that we
needed rest of body and mind. We had deprived ourselves
almost entirely of social and domestic enjoyment, in order
to complete our writing, and had looked forward to at least
a short period of rest, at the close of the General
Conference. At the close of that Conference we found 
ourselves excessively exhausted in physical and mental
strength; yet duty seemed to urge us West, and we dared not
remain at home. We had not in years past consulted our own
ease and pleasure, and God had sustained us. Would he not
sustain us now? We thought it the safest course to venture.
We summoned all the energy we could, and started on our
journey. [RH 02-20-66 para. 5] p. 4, Para. 3, [1866MS].

 We attended meetings in Wisconsin, and went to the
farthest extent of our strength. Our diet was not such as
would nourish the strength. We could obtain but little
fruit. I could not relish the food. My stomach was
constantly weak and swollen, and the jar of riding in a
carriage caused such pain in the region of that organ, as
was almost insufferable. After our first meeting, we were
compelled to tarry a few days at Bro. Loudon's, in
Janesville, to rest. There we could obtain fruit at the
market, and we lived on bread and fruit. We felt refreshed,
after a little rest, to continue our journey to Hundred
Mile Grove. The cars took us to Madison, and there we found
a brother from Lodi waiting the arrival of the train in
expectation of meeting only Eld. Loughborough. He had come
prepared to take him to Lodi, twenty miles distant. He was
not expecting my husband and myself. His conveyance was
therefore not easy or comfortable for us all. The roads
were bad. It seemed to us that we should be compelled
through weariness and pain to stop, or obtain a more
comfortable conveyance. But I felt determined to endure it.
We remembered past days, when we had let nothing stand in
the way of duty, and had journeyed when weak and suffering, 



enduring fatigue, cold, and hunger, and had never yet been
turned from our purpose, but pressed through every
difficulty, and God has sustained us. Our lives had been
preserved, and we would trust in him still. If we should
hire a more easy conveyance, some weak brother or sister
might take advantage of it, and say Bro. and sister White
had become so exalted they could not ride in a humble
wagon. My sufferings increased, until we were obliged to
stop and beg some straw from a stack, with which my husband
filled the body of the wagon. Upon this I sat down, a place
having been made for my feet, and rode until the journey
was completed, which was at 1 o'clock the next morning. We
were seven hours riding twenty miles. The Lord strengthened
us to continue our journey to Hundred Mile Grove, the next
day, and to bear testimony in the meetings held in that
place. [RH 02-20-66 para. 6] p. 4, Para. 4, [1866MS].

 We felt it to be our duty to visit Iowa before returning
to Michigan. We had no knowledge of the rebellion of Elders
Snook and Brinkerhoff, but we felt that there was a work
for us to do in that State. On our way to Pilot Grove,
Iowa, we first heard of the rebellion, which was only a few
hours before we met its leaders face to face in the 
meetinghouse. We labored with intense feeling to save the
poor sheep who had been wounded and torn, and left bleeding
by these unfaithful shepherds. Our efforts were crowned
with success. While engaged in labor to meet opposition,
falsehood, and insult, low prejudice, and jealousy, we had
thought but little of our health. The blessed results that
followed our labors, cheered us amid the gloom which we
felt as we beheld what results these two shepherds had
accomplished in their dreadful work of tearing to pieces
the flock of God. [RH 02-20-66 para. 7] p. 5, Para. 1,
[1866MS].

 Our overtaxing labors in Iowa told upon the strength of my
husband. His labors in meeting this rebellion were of such
a nature as to arouse his zeal, and lead him beyond what a
prudent consideration for his health would have allowed.
But if he could, after his return home, have had a period
of entire rest, and, entire freedom from anxiety and care,
he would have recovered from the effects of that journey.
But the work that these false ministers had been doing for
months in preparing for a determined rebellion, in
gathering testimonies of falsehood from rebels and
traitors, such as Moses Hull, Ransom Hicks, and many others
of like stamp--some of whom had figured largely in the so-



called "Messenger of Truth," made it necessary for us to
write again, to save the honest from being deceived, when
we had anticipated a little period of rest. This extra
labor was too much for us, when we were already worn with
intense mental excitement from the rebellion in Iowa. [RH
02-20-66 para. 8] p. 5, Para. 2, [1866MS].

 When the time came to attend our appointment in Memphis,
we needed rest of body and mind. A constant strain had been
upon us for months. Our nights were spent in broken sleep,
because of bodily infirmities. Yet we urged up our
exhausted energies, arose at midnight, walked about a mile
to the depot, and stepped on board the train which was to
take us to Detroit. We were obliged to wait at Ridgeway
about two hours for the arrival of a train from the east,
before the stage would leave for Memphis. My husband laid
down upon a bench in the depot, and slept about fifteen
minutes, which relieved his weariness in a measure. We rode
about seven miles, to Bro. Gurney's, and obtained some rest
and sleep, to prepare us to attend the evening appointment.
The meetings in Memphis were those of labor. My husband
here performed the amount of labor which was sufficient for
two men who possessed a good degree of strength. His vital
energies were exceedingly depressed, yet his zeal in the
cause of God urged him on presumptuously to exhaust, by
over labor, the little strength that remained. Our meetings
closed on Sunday evening, after 11 o'clock. We retired
after midnight, and arose at daybreak to take the stage for
the cars. The cars missed connection, and we did not arrive
at our home till past midnight. [RH 02-20-66 para. 9] p.
6, Para. 1, [1866MS].

 My husband slept but little, and would not be prevailed
upon to rest the next day. He thought his business required
his presence at the Office. Night found him exhausted. His
sleep was broken and unrefreshing, yet we rose in the
morning at 5 o'clock to take our usual walk before
breakfast. We stepped into Bro. Lunt's garden, and while my
husband attempted to open an ear of corn I heard a strange
noise, and looking up saw his face flushed, and his right
arm hanging helpless at his side. His attempt to raise his
right arm was ineffectual--the muscles refused to obey the
will. [RH 02-20-66 para. 10] p. 6, Para. 2, [1866MS].

 I helped him into the house, but he could not speak to me
until in the house he indistinctly uttered, "Pray, pray."
We dropped upon our knees and cried to God who had ever 



been to us a present help in time of trouble. He soon
uttered words of praise and gratitude to God, that he could
use his arm. His hand was partially restored, but not
fully. We sent for an electric battery, but none of us had
experience sufficient to apply electricity in this critical
case. A proposition was made to have the owner of the
battery called to apply it. The physician came and applied
the battery. We were trying to exercise faith in God. We
called in a few who had faith, and our earnest petitions
ascended to Heaven for help from above. The rich blessing
of Heaven came frequently upon us all. Still there seemed
to be a drawback to our faith--the physician applying the
battery. We prayerfully considered the matter, and when he
next came, told him we should no longer need his services.
After this we felt no hindrance to our faith. My husband
and myself felt the need of our drawing near to God. And as
we by confessions and prayer drew near to God, we had the
blessed assurance that he drew near to us. How unspeakably
precious was the sense of God's boundless mercy toward us,
his afflicted children! The stroke that had fallen upon my
husband might have been final, or left him with one-half of
his body palsied and dead. We wept for joy, that amid our
affliction the care of God was toward us. The mighty Maker
of the world--the omnipotent Ruler of the universe, was our
Father! Precious, exceedingly precious, were these seasons
of communion with God! Much of the time my husband was
happy in the Lord. Day and night the praise of God was upon
his lips, and the sick room was truly a heavenly place. [RH
02-20-66 para. 11] p. 6, Para. 3, [1866MS].

 The first five weeks of our affliction we spent at our own
home. For wise purposes our heavenly Father did not see fit
to raise my husband to immediate health in answer to our
earnest prayers, although he seemed preciously near to
comfort and sustain us by his Holy Spirit. [RH 02-20-66
para. 12] p. 7, Para. 1, [1866MS].

 We had confidence in the use of water as one of God's 
appointed remedies, but no confidence in drugs. My vital
energies were too much exhausted for me to attempt to use
water in my husband's case. His wearing labors had long
been bringing about the result, and could we expect God to
work a miracle to heal him without our using the means or
agencies he had provided for us? As there was no one in
Battle Creek who dared take the responsibility of
administering water in my husband's case, we felt that it
might be duty to take him to Dansville, N. Y., where he 



could rest, and water be applied by those well skilled in
its use. We dared not to follow our own judgment. We asked
counsel of God, and after a prayerful consideration of the
matter decided to go. My husband endured the journey well--
much better than we had feared. [RH 02-20-66 para. 13] p.
7, Para. 2, [1866MS].

 We remained in Dansville about three months. We obtained 
rooms a short distance from the institution. Our 
accommodations were by no means pleasant. Our room was
small, and the sun visited it but a few minutes in the
morning. Yet we did not feel this as we should, had we been
confined to it. We were both able to walk out and be in the 
open air much of the time; and every day, except Sabbath
and first-day, we took treatment, which did not leave us
much time to be in our room. [RH 02-20-66 para. 14] p. 7,
Para. 3, [1866MS].

 Some may have thought that we had given up our faith that
God would raise my husband to health in answer to prayer,
when we went to Dansville, and placed ourselves under the
care of physicians there. But not so. While we did not feel
like despising the means God had placed in our reach for
the recovery of health, we felt that God was above all, and
he who had provided water as his agent, would have us use
it to assist abused Nature to recover her exhausted 
energies. We believed that God would bless the efforts we
were making in the direction of health. We did not doubt
that God could work a miracle, and in a moment, restore to
health and vigor. But should he do this, would we not be in
danger of again transgressing--abusing our strength by
prolonged, intemperate labor, and bring upon ourselves even
a worse condition of things? [RH 02-20-66 para. 15] p. 7,
Para. 4, [1866MS].

 If we violate the laws of our being we must pay the
penalty. Suffering, more or less, will follow every
violation of Nature's laws. But when we repent of our
transgressions, and commence earnestly the work of reform;
when we do all that we can to redeem our errors, by placing
ourselves in the best possible condition to regain the
strength that we in our zeal lost; then we are in just that
position where we can exercise faith in God, and ask him to
do that for us which we cannot do for ourselves. We may
rely upon God's promises, and believe that his power will
repair even Nature's broken-down machinery, and we be
placed where we can labor again in the cause of God more 



understandingly, wisely preserving the strength God has
given us instead of crippling it by excessive labor. [RH
02-20-66 para. 16] p. 8, Para. 1, [1866MS].

 "Our Home" at Dansville was the only place I could think
of where we could go and be free from business and care.
Were we to go among those of our faith anywhere, they would
not be prepared to realize our worn out condition,
especially the condition of my husband. We have so long
borne the burden of the work which has compelled us to act
with that determination of character, which has known
nothing of turning aside, giving back and yielding to
circumstances, that our brethren and sisters would be
unprepared to understand that we must be free from every
anxiety, and that they must not trouble us with questions
requiring thought, nor introduce to us matters which would
in the least excite or depress the mind. We chose to go to
Dansville, and be, as it were, isolated from our brethren,
and lost in a certain sense to the work and cause of God,
and to feel no responsibility resting upon us of the cause
in which we had unitedly labored with all our energies for
twenty years. [RH 02-20-66 para. 17] p. 8, Para. 2,
[1866MS].

 We were unable to attend Dr. Jackson's morning lectures
but a few times for the following reasons: The first and
greatest reason was, the heated atmosphere of the hall had
a painful and benumbing influence upon the brain of my
husband. When he dwelt upon the subject of Health, we were
too deeply interested for the good of our wearied minds,
for our minds would begin to travel, comparing Dr. J.'s
philosophy with facts established in our minds, which had
been received from higher and unerring authority. The mind
would become excited and weary. Especially was this the
case with my husband. And again, when Dr. Jackson and other
physicians advanced and sought to sustain ideas that we
could not receive from our religious standpoint, especially
in regard to amusements and pleasure, dancing, card
playing, theater going, etc., we could not see harmony
between his religious teachings, and the teachings of
Christ recorded in the New Testament. [RH 02-20-66 para.
18] p. 8, Para. 3, [1866MS].

 We had nothing to do with religious controversy, nor with
advancing our views, nor in getting together those of our
faith and having meetings. We went to Dansville for rest of
body and mind. And although we expected to hear and see 



that which we could not receive and unite in, yet these
things, notwithstanding our efforts to the contrary, would
excite the mind more or less; and in the long wakeful
nights we were comparing the life of Christ, and his
teachings in regard to what constitutes a Christian, with
the teachings on this point set forth at that institution,
and we could not harmonize them. [RH 02-20-66 para. 19] p.
9, Para. 1, [1866MS].

 As we have taken an active part in the Health Reform, and
have twice been at Dansville, once as visitors, and once as
patients, and have spoken in high terms of the skill of
their physicians in curing disease by the application of
water, and other hygienic remedies, many have supposed that
we approbated and received all that was taught by the
leaders of that institution. The questions have frequently
been asked us, not only by our people, but by leading men
of other denominations, "Do you sanction the card playing,
dancing, and attending theaters? I understand they profess
to be religious, and that they mix all these amusements
with their religion." It has been necessary for us to speak
plainly and say that we have had no part nor lot in these
matters, and we do not approve of such amusements being
recommended by Christian men and women as innocent. I heard
more than one mother at Dansville remark that she had 
extolled the physicians at Dansville to her children, yet
would not have her sons hear them recommend these 
amusements for anything; for she had instructed her
children that the influence of these amusements was evil;
that she had known them to be thus in her observant 
experience, and had not seen in them redeeming features
that would lead her to change her opinion in regard to
their pernicious influence, especially on the young. I have
been asked, "Could you with safety send your youthful
children, away from your influence, to that institution to
learn the correct manner of living, and to regain lost
health?" I was compelled to say that I could not, unless
they were children who had marked independence of mind, and
firm religious principles. This alone proves a safeguard
against those who would attempt to gloss over these
amusements by calling them harmless, and needful for
health, and try to persuade them to join in the dance, the
card playing, and theatergoing. [RH 02-20-66 para. 20] p.
9, Para. 2, [1866MS].

 God has committed to my care children, not to train for
worldly amusement, but for Heaven; and it is my duty to 



place them in the best possible conditions to understand
their duty to God, and to become heirs of immortality. It
is impossible for me to be guiltless if I place them in the
way of temptation, where there is danger of their being
thrown into every class of society, and being corrupted by
surrounding influences. There is enough frivolity existing
all around us, having a tendency to discourage serious
impressions, and to put God out of the mind. Thousands of
youth have bid fair to be an honor to their parents, and
useful members in society, who have in an evil hour yielded
to the Tempter who came in the form of a professed friend,
and for the first time broke over the barrier to their 
conscience and attended the theater, to see and hear the
performance of some celebrated actor. Everything fascinates
them--their imagination is lively--their senses, their
hearts, are carried away captive--they are intoxicated with
excitement. They leave the theater; but their imagination
continues to dwell upon the scenes they have witnessed, and
they are anxious to go again, and again. They acquire a
passion to witness theatrical performances. At times they
may be convicted that card playing and attending theaters
are not having a beneficial influence upon their health and
morals; yet they do not possess sufficient fortitude and
independence to tear away from these exciting pleasures.
They may strengthen themselves with the thought that
physicians have not only attended theaters themselves, but
have recommended others to do so, and these physicians were
Christians. They thus stifle conscience with the example of
worldly, pleasure loving, professed Christians. They have
learned to play cards, considering it an innocent
amusement. In attending the theater they place themselves
in the most dangerous company, and are exposed to the
deceptive, fascinating charms of the gambler, the
sensualist, and that class of females "whose steps take
hold on hell." They yield to temptation, and continue their
downward course until their consciences become seared, and
they will not hesitate to degrade themselves by any vice.
[RH 02-20-66 para. 21] p. 9, Para. 3, [1866MS].

 Christians are those who follow Christ. "Wherefore come 
out from among them and be ye separate, saith the Lord, and
touch not the unclean, and I will receive you." Tenderness
of conscience in regard to these amusements should never be
called precision and narrowness of mind. How can Christians
call that innocent which is a snare to the soul, which has
led thousands in the road to certain ruin? I cannot believe 
a true follower of Christ will touch a card for amusement, 



nor read novels, nor attend balls and theaters. If they
have learned of Him who is meek and lowly of heart, they
will have disrelish for former pleasures and amusements.
There will be possessed by the devoted Christian, a living
principle in the soul, influencing the mind, employing the
affections, and guiding the will, which will give force to
the whole character. Their efforts will be to lead souls 
away from sinful pleasures to the path of holiness, by the
bright reflection of their exemplary, blameless lives. [RH
02-20-66 para. 22] p. 10, Para. 1, [1866MS].

 I shall ever remember with gratitude, the kind attention
and respect we received, not only from physicians at "Our
Home," but also from the helpers. The attendants in the
bath-rooms, and waiters at the table were as attentive to
our wants as we could wish. They seemed desirous to make
our stay with them as pleasant and happy as it was in their
power to do. By Ellen G. White. (To be continued.) [RH 02-
20-66 para. 23] p. 10, Para. 2, [1866MS].

 February 27, 1866 Our Late Experience. (Concluded.)--When
we left Battle Creek for Dansville we did not feel that in 
order to regain health we must leave our religion behind.
We felt that if ever we needed the consolations of faith 
and hope, it was in our time of severe affliction. Three
times a day we had special seasons of prayer for the Lord
to restore my husband to health, and for his special grace
to sustain us in our affliction. These seasons of prayer
were very precious to us. Our hearts were often filled with
unspeakable gratitude that it was our privilege to call God
our Father; that amid our affliction we had a heavenly
Father in whom we could trust without fear, who was
acquainted with all our distresses; one who had invited us
in helplessness and affliction to lean upon his strong arm
for strength and support. [RH 02-27-66 para. 1] p. 11,
Para. 1, [1866MS].

 My husband could obtain but little rest or sleep nights.
He suffered with the most extreme nervousness. I could not 
sew or knit in his room, or converse but very little, as he
was easily agitated, and his brain confused almost beyond
endurance. He required almost constant care, and the Lord
gave me strength according to my need. I was wonderfully
sustained. Many nights when my husband was suffering with
pain, unable to rest or sleep, have I left my bed at
midnight and bowed before God and earnestly prayed for him
to grant us this token of his love and care--that my 



husband might realize the soothing influence of his Holy
Spirit, and find rest in sleep. For ten nights in
succession, when it was impossible for him to rest or
sleep, we had the evidence that God heard us pray, and my
husband would drop into a quiet sleep. We frequently felt
such a refreshing from the presence of God, that although
it was in the still hours of the night, our Saviour seemed
so precious that we praised God aloud without fear or
restraint. And as we awoke refreshed in the morning, our
first moments of wakefulness were generally spent in praise
and thankfulness to God for the blessing of rest and sleep.
[RH 02-27-66 para. 2] p. 11, Para. 2, [1866MS].

 My husband was of good courage nearly all the time he was
at Dansville, although he was a sufferer. During the last
few weeks that we were there, we had better rooms, in a
much more pleasant house, than we had previously occupied.
Our rooms were now upon the first floor, which made quite a
difference in my labor, as heretofore I had been obliged to
ascend a flight of stairs. [RH 02-27-66 para. 3] p. 11,
Para. 3, [1866MS].

 We could truly say that our affliction had been a blessing
to us, for we had time to examine our hearts, and carefully
review our past lives, which was profitable for us. Our
whole souls were drawn out after God--for an entire 
conformity to his will. I obtained but little rest or sleep
nights. I was nurse and attendant to my husband, and the
responsibility of his case seemed to rest principally upon
me. He was fast losing flesh and strength. As dyspepsia
pressed heavily upon him, he would cease to eat things
which gave evidence of disturbing his stomach, till he was
brought in his diet to simple Graham mush, and unleavened
cakes without salt, milk, or sugar. [RH 02-27-66 para. 4]
p. 11, Para. 4, [1866MS].

 Nov. 26, at our season of prayer in the morning, we were
led out to pray fervently that God would especially bless
my husband, and give him a large measure of his Holy
Spirit. The Spirit of God rested upon us, and we were
especially revived and strengthened in the Lord, and we
united our voices in praise to God. As my husband was
unable to walk up the hill to take his meals in the
institution, Eld. Loughborough kindly performed the office
of waiter, and brought our meals to us in a basket. My
birthday dinner consisted of Graham mush, hard Graham
crackers, applesauce, sugar, and a cup of milk. And the 



26th of November was a cheerful, happy day for me. I felt
the peace of God abiding upon me, and that night spent much
of the time in prayer to God for my husband. Nov. 27, Eld.
Loughborough came into our room and united with us in
family prayer. We all had an unusual spirit of prayer.
Heaven seemed very near. We felt the sanctifying influence
of the Spirit of God; not a cloud intervened between us and
our Saviour, and unspeakable gratitude filled our hearts,
and we could not hold our peace. We shouted the high praise
of God for his rich and precious blessing which was by us
more highly prized than any earthly treasure. How rich, how
exceedingly precious, seemed the promises of God! We could
thank him for affliction. For more than one hour we could 
only rejoice and triumph in God. Especially did my
afflicted husband share largely in this shower of grace.
His countenance, though emaciated by disease, was radiant
with a holy light as he praised God with a loud voice.
Angels of God seemed to be all around us. I thought that
the time had come and when my husband, in the strength of
God would rise above disease and triumph in his saving
power. The influence of this heavenly refreshing seemed to
abide with us many days. But we had to learn that the time
for our deliverance had not yet come; but that this great
blessing was to prepare us for still greater trials. [RH
02-27-66 para. 5] p. 12, Para. 1, [1866MS].

 Dec. 4th, my husband passed a restless, suffering night. I
prayed by his bedside as usual, but the Lord was not
pleased to answer our prayers. He was troubled in mind. He
thought that he might go down into the grave. He stated
that death had no terrors to him. [RH 02-27-66 para. 6] p.
12, Para. 2, [1866MS].

 The reform my husband had made in his diet, previous to
his sickness, had a very beneficial influence upon his
health. His head was generally free from pain and never
felt clearer. By eating no meat, but grains, fruits and
vegetables, simply cooked, his appetite was good, and he
partook of his food with a keen relish. His brain felt so
clear that he thought it safe for him to labor on, trusting
much to the beneficial influence of his simple diet; and in
addition to the labors and burdens he had hitherto borne,
he added the Health Reform--making extra efforts to teach
Sabbathkeeping Adventists how to live to preserve health
and enjoy the blessing of God. [RH 02-27-66 para. 7] p.
12, Para. 3, [1866MS]. 



 Dec. 4th, before referred to, I felt intensely. I did not
believe for a moment that my husband would die. But how was
he to be inspired with faith to feel and say, "I shall not
die, but live to declare the works of the Lord?" That night
was the most distressing I had experienced during his
illness. I did not sleep, but pondered the matter in my
mind in regard to our future course. Previous to this
night, I had not thought of leaving Dansville. I saw that
the courage, hope, and buoyancy of spirits which had
sustained my husband were failing. I had been remarkably
sustained to endure anxiety, and the care of him during his
sickness. He was considerate of my health and strength. Yet
his case required constant care. I knew that no one at
Dansville could take my place; and I had so long had the
burden and care of his case that I could not leave for 
others to do that which I had considered not only a duty
but a privilege to do for my afflicted husband. I did not
consider this a task--it was to me a privilege. I have been
nearly all my life an invalid, and tenderly, and patiently
has he sympathized with and watched over, and taken care of
me when I was suffering, and now my turn had come to repay
in a small measure the attention and kind offices I had 
received. And again, I felt such a degree of the peace of
God, and the consolations of his Spirit in the happy
performance of my duty that I can say from the heart that I
would not exchange the blessings and valuable experience I
have obtained during the last six months, for those of the
same length of time in any former period of my life. [RH
02-27-66 para. 8] p. 13, Para. 1, [1866MS].

 I feared that I could not long endure being deprived of
sleep so much, nights, and the additional tax upon my
strength of taking treatment; and if I failed, where would
my husband drop? Who would care for him as I had done? [RH
02-27-66 para. 9] p. 13, Para. 2, [1866MS].

 Our accommodations were as good as we could expect, and we
were very grateful that they were as pleasant and
comfortable. But our rooms were small and inconvenient for 
our family, and with a cold winter before us, I could not
see how we could be made comfortable and happy. My husband
was losing flesh and strength every day. I thought of our
large and convenient house at Battle Creek, with its high
and airy rooms, and asked myself the question, Would we not
make more rapid progress toward health were we at our own
home? I thought of the large reservoir of hot water upon
our stove--ready for use at any time, and our immense 



cistern of soft water, and our filter in the cellar, our
various bathing pans, and bath room fitted up with a stove.
But all these convenient things had but little weight in my
mind compared with my anxiety to get my husband, while I
could, among his tried brethren who knew him, and who had
been benefited by his labors, and were acquainted with the
perseverance and zeal with which he had toiled to do the
work of God, that he might be found at his post. His
faithful brethren could sympathize with, and help him by
their prayers and faith. I prayed God to guide me, and not
suffer me to take one wrong step; but to give me wisdom to
choose the right course. The more earnestly I prayed, the
stronger was the conviction fastened upon my mind that I
must take my husband among his brethren, even if we should
again return to Dansville. But my course seemed plain to
take him to Rochester, and try the effect of the journey,
and if this proved beneficial, to go still further, even to
Battle Creek, after a short stay at Rochester. I said not a
word to my husband of the exercise of my mind. He had not
even thought he could leave Dansville in his reduced state.
[RH 02-27-66 para. 10] p. 13, Para. 3, [1866MS].

 In the morning Dr. Lay called, and I told him that unless
there should be a decided improvement in the case of my
husband in two or three weeks, at most, I should take him
home. He answered, "You cannot take him home, he is not
able to endure such a journey." I answered, I shall go; I
shall take my husband by faith, relying upon God, and shall
make Rochester my first point, tarry there a few days, and
then go on to Detroit, and if necessary, tarry there a few
days to rest, and then to Jackson and rest there a short
time, and then go on to Battle Creek. This was the first
intimation my husband had of my intentions. He said not a
word. [RH 02-27-66 para. 11] p. 14, Para. 1, [1866MS].

 The same day I saw Dr. Jackson at his home and he kindly
granted me an interview. I stated the case to him, and told
him I had thoughts of taking my husband home. He advised me
to take him to a nearer point than Battle Creek, and try
the experiment of journeying; and if it worked favorably it
might be the best thing I could do; but advised me to
return if he got better, and continue the use of water. I
mentioned to Dr. Jackson that an invitation had been sent 
me from our friends in Rochester to attend their Monthly
Meeting to be held the next Sabbath, and if my husband was
able, to have him come also; and that they further stated
that they did not make this request for us to labor or have 



any burden of the meeting, but they were very desirous to
see us among them, and thought we might gain courage, and
the journey and the change might be beneficial to our
health. Dr. Jackson gave consent, and expressed his opinion
that we might have a few days of pleasant weather, and it
would be well to improve it. He thought it would do us
good. [RH 02-27-66 para. 12] p. 14, Para. 2, [1866MS].

 Should we attend the Monthly Meeting at Rochester, we must
leave Dansville the next Monday. I made known our intention
to Eld. Loughborough, who was surprised at this sudden
move; but as he considered the matter it all looked right
to him. My husband soon began to manifest anxiety to go to
Rochester. That evening we packed our trunks and before 9
o'clock were all ready for an early start the next morning.
My husband slept none that night. In the morning it looked
rather discouraging in regard to taking out a sick man. We
had a drizzling rain storm. But we choose rather to risk
the consequences of going than staying after we had made
the decision to go. We took hastily an early breakfast, and
between 7 and 8 o'clock were on our way to Wayland, a
distance of seven miles, in an open carriage. We traveled
on, trusting in God as our helper. [RH 02-27-66 para. 13]
p. 14, Para. 3, [1866MS].

 My husband endured the journey well to Wayland, and there
lay down in the depot and rested until the cars came which
were to take us to Rochester. He had been unable to have 
the temperature of his room above 60 degrees. Heat had a
powerful influence upon his brain. He dreaded riding on the
cars very much, because of their heated atmosphere. But the
way seemed providentially prepared for us. As the train
came along we saw a sleeping car attached, and we begged
the privilege of taking our seats in it, which was granted.
Here we found as good conveniences as we could ask for. My
husband rode comfortably to Rochester, where Bro. Orton
with his easy, convenient hack, was waiting at the depot,
the arrival of the train. He took us to the house of his 
son-in-law, Bro. J. B. Lamson, about three miles distant.
[RH 02-27-66 para. 14] p. 15, Para. 1, [1866MS].

 All who are acquainted with my husband know that his
cautiousness, conscientiousness, and benevolence, have been
large and active, and ruling traits in his character, and
have been special blessings in qualifying him for his
business career in connection with the work and advancement 
of the cause of present truth. But in the debilitated and 



excitable state of his nervous system during his illness,
these special developments, which had been a blessing to
him in health, were painfully excitable, and a hindrance to
his recovery. [RH 02-27-66 para. 15] p. 15, Para. 2,
[1866MS].

 During the three weeks that we were in Rochester, much of
the time was spent in prayer. My husband proposed sending
to Maine for Eld. J. N. Andrews--to Olcott for Bro. and Sr. 
Lindsay, and to Roosevelt, requesting those who had faith
in God, and felt it their duty, to come and pray for him.
These friends came in answer to his call, and for ten days
we had special and earnest seasons of prayer. All who
engaged in these seasons of prayer were greatly blessed.
They not only felt a burden of prayer for my husband, but
in their own behalf. With brokenness of spirit, with their
faces bathed in tears would these servants of God entreat 
that a deep work of grace might be wrought in their own
hearts. Shouts of victory, and praise to God ascended to
Heaven for his tokens of love and acceptance. I never
enjoyed greater freedom in prayer. We had the assurance
that our petitions were heard. We were often so refreshed
with heavenly showers of grace that we could say, "My cup
runneth over." We could weep and praise God for his rich
salvation. [RH 02-27-66 para. 16] p. 15, Para. 3,
[1866MS].

 My husband was often especially blessed as he ventured to
believe God and trust in his power to save. At times he
seemed free and happy, but with dyspepsia pressing upon him
he seemed unable to retain hopeful feelings, and in faith
to calmly trust in God at all times, claiming his precious
promises as his. Those who came from Roosevelt were obliged
soon to return to their homes. Bro. Andrews, and Bro. and
Sister Lindsay, still remained. We continued our earnest
supplications to Heaven. It seemed to be a struggle with
the powers of darkness. Sometimes the trembling faith of my
husband would grasp the promises of God, and sweet and
precious was the victory then enjoyed. Then again his mind
seemed depressed, and to be too weak to hold the victory he
had gained. [RH 02-27-66 para. 17] p. 15, Para. 4,
[1866MS].

 Every season of prayer increased in interest, and every
one who took part in them felt repaid for their efforts in
drawing near to God, and praying for my husband, by the
work which they felt was wrought for their own souls. Bro. 



Andrews especially felt the burden of the case, and labored
earnestly in faith, while the power of the Holy Spirit
seemed to indite prayer. Every member of our family
consecrated themselves anew to God. Our dear children 
united with us in this work of consecration, which was well
wet down with tears. Bro. and Sister Lindsay were refreshed
and strengthened by the blessing of Heaven. Bro. and Sister
Orton's, and Bro. and Sister Lamson's hearts were more
firmly united with ours; and we all shared in a work of
grace that was being wrought for us. I felt the assurance
that we should come forth from the furnace of affliction 
purified. [RH 02-27-66 para. 18] p. 16, Para. 1, [1866MS].

 Once at the house of Bro. Andrews, while engaged in a
season of prayer I felt like presenting my case to the
Lord, entreating him to give me health of body, and
strength of mind. All present seemed to make my case a
special subject of prayer. I felt a sweet, heavenly
settling into God. A heavenly atmosphere pervaded the room.
Since that time I have not been troubled with tenderness of 
the stomach; and my food has not hurt me. [RH 02-27-66
para. 19] p. 16, Para. 2, [1866MS].

 Christmas evening as we were humbling ourselves before
God, and earnestly pleading for deliverance, the light of
Heaven seemed to shine upon us, and I was wrapt in a vision
of God's glory. It seemed that I was borne quickly from
earth to Heaven, where all was health, beauty, and glory.
Strains of music fell upon my ear, melodious, perfect, and
enchanting. I was permitted to enjoy this scene a while
before my attention was called to this dark world. Then my
attention was called to things transpiring here upon this
earth, which I shall not attempt to relate here, but may
give them at some future time. I had an encouraging view of
the case of my husband, the particulars of which will be
presented hereafter. [RH 02-27-66 para. 20] p. 16, Para.
3, [1866MS].

 My husband then proposed our returning to Battle Creek the
next week on Monday, New Year's evening. He had been unable
to sit up long at a time. At times the journey looked large
to him, and his fears would sometimes arise that he might
be too weak to accomplish such a journey. But I felt the
evidence that the Lord would go with us on our journey, and
bring us safely to our home again. [RH 02-27-66 para. 21]
p. 16, Para. 4, [1866MS]. 



 New Year's morning was not as pleasant as we wished to
see. The appearance of the clouds indicated a storm, and we
could not forget the heavy snow storm just two years
previous. Circumstances did not seem to favor our starting
for Battle Creek. But my mind seemed fixed that we must go;
so we were to take the cars that night about 10 o'clock. We
took our seats in the carriage to convey us to the depot,
believing that we were moving in the path of duty. Bro.
Andrews kindly offered to accompany us to Battle Creek if
it would relieve me of a burden; but I told him that I
wished to go, trusting alone in God to sustain us. Several
brethren and sisters accompanied us to the cars, and
remained with us till we started. [RH 02-27-66 para. 22]
p. 16, Para. 5, [1866MS].

 We felt that angels of God were all around us. We went
comfortably and safely to the Falls where we changed for a
sleeping car. My husband did not sleep, but he felt
cheerful and happy. All appearance of a storm disappeared
soon after we had taken our seats in the cars, and we had
pleasant weather through the entire journey. I felt too
much responsibility to sleep much. The words "Gentle angels
round me glide, Hopes of glory round me bide," were in my
mind much of the time during the night. My husband arose in
the morning feeling better than usual. He was cheerful, and
of good courage. We prepared for him his simple breakfast
of mush and gems, which we warmed on the stove. We could
not make it very palatable to him; he ate but very little.
[RH 02-27-66 para. 23] p. 17, Para. 1, [1866MS].

 We were prospered on our journey--made connections all
right, and came on most comfortably. My husband enjoyed the
journey, for he realized that the sustaining hand of God
was beneath him. On the arrival of the train at Battle 
Creek, we met several of our faithful brethren who received
us gladly. As we entered our own home again, we met several
faithful sisters who had labored all day, heating the
rooms, airing bedding, and cooking food, so that when we
came we should have nothing to do but rest and enjoy our
home. We found the table ready for us to be seated, and
partake of refreshments about 5 o'clock, which we needed,
as we had tasted nothing since our breakfast in the
morning. Faithful hands had prepared dinner for us at 2
o'clock, expecting us on the arrival of an earlier train.
[RH 02-27-66 para. 24] p. 17, Para. 2, [1866MS].

 My husband rested well through the night. The next 



Sabbath, although feeble, he walked to the meetinghouse and
spoke about three-quarters of an hour. We also attended the
communion season in the evening. The Lord strengthened him
as he walked out upon his faith. We felt grateful to God
that we were again in the midst of our dear people in
Battle Creek. When my husband was first afflicted they felt
that the stroke had fallen upon them. Our affliction they
made their own. They stood faithfully by our side, and how
truly and tenderly did they seek to relieve me of every
burden which they could take. Day and night for the first
five weeks of our affliction were they unremitting in their
care and attention. And when we left for Dansville that 
burden and interest for us did not cease. They had
frequent, and stated seasons of prayer for us, the poor
afflicted servants of Christ. We find them the same--
manifesting a kind and heartfelt sympathy for us in our
affliction. They are ready to bear our burdens as far as it
is possible for them so to do. They have offered us liberal
donations which we declined, as we at present do not need
pecuniary aid. A number who have faith, meet together every
week, and engage in earnest, fervent prayer to God for the
restoration of my husband to health. May God reward the
faithfulness of this dear people, is our prayer. [RH 02-27-
66 para. 25] p. 17, Para. 3, [1866MS].

 My husband is improving. He is not troubled as much with
nervousness, anxiety, and fears. He suffers but little
pain, but we cannot see that he gains in flesh. His stomach
is gaining in strength, and takes care of food better. He
is now venturing out in diet slowly--eats some fruit. His
appetite is good, and he enjoys his food. The weather has
not been favorable for him to ride or walk out much. We 
improve every pleasant day, and take him out to ride
several miles in the country. He rode one day eight miles
to Bro. Godsmark's, took dinner and returned the same day.
[RH 02-27-66 para. 26] p. 18, Para. 1, [1866MS].

 I believe, without a doubt, in the perfect and entire
restoration of my husband to health. The Lord is for us,
praise his holy name! Although Satan has tried to press us
sore, yet help has been laid upon one that is mightier than
he, and in the name of Jesus, our great Deliverer, shall we
come off conquerors. [RH 02-27-66 para. 27] p. 18, Para.
2, [1866MS].

 We still ardently desire the fervent prayers of God's
people, that we may be sustained in, and delivered from, 



our present affliction. By Ellen G. White. (Concluded.) [RH
02-27-66 para. 28] p. 18, Para. 3, [1866MS]. 

THE HEALTH REFORMER

 August 1, 1866 Duty to Know Ourselves.--Many have inquired
of me, "What course shall I take to best preserve my
health?" My answer is, Cease to transgress the laws of your
being; cease to gratify a depraved appetite; eat simple
food; dress healthfully, which will require modest
simplicity; work healthfully; and you will not be sick.
[The Health Reformer 08-01-66 para. 01] p. 18, Para. 4,
[1866MS].

 It is a sin to be sick; for all sickness is the result of
transgression. Many are suffering in consequence of the
transgression of their parents. They cannot be censured for
their parents' sin; but it is nevertheless their duty to
ascertain wherein their parents violated the laws of their
being, which has entailed upon their offspring so miserable
an inheritance; and wherein their parents' habits were
wrong, they should change their course, and place
themselves by correct habits in a better relation to
health. [The Health Reformer 08-01-66 para. 02] p. 18,
Para. 5, [1866MS].

 Men and women should inform themselves in regard to the
philosophy of health. The minds of rational beings seem
shrouded in darkness in regard to their own physical
structure, and how to preserve it in a healthy condition.
The present generation have trusted their bodies with the
doctors, and their souls with the ministers. Do they not
pay the minister well for studying the Bible for them, that
they need not be to the trouble? and is it not his business
to tell them what they must believe, and to settle all
doubtful questions of theology without special
investigation on their part? If they are sick, they send
for the doctor--believe whatever he may tell, and swallow
anything he may prescribe; for do they not pay him a
liberal fee, and is it not his business to understand their
physical ailments, and what to prescribe to make them well,
without their being troubled with the matter? [The Health
Reformer 08-01-66 para. 03] p. 18, Para. 6, [1866MS].

 Children are sent to school to be taught the sciences; but
the science of human life is wholly neglected. That which
is of the most vital importance, a true knowledge of 



themselves, without which all other science can be of but
little advantage, is not brought to their notice. A cruel
and wicked ignorance is tolerated in regard to this
important question. So closely is health related to our
happiness, that we cannot have the latter without the
former. A practical knowledge of the science of human life,
is necessary in order to glorify God in our bodies. It is
therefore of the highest importance, that among the studies
selected for childhood, Physiology should occupy the first
place. How few know anything about the structure and
functions of their own bodies, and of Nature's laws. Many
are drifting about without knowledge, like a ship at sea
without compass or anchor; and what is more, they are not
interested to learn how to keep their bodies in a healthy
condition, and prevent disease. [The Health Reformer 08-01-
66 para. 04] p. 19, Para. 1, [1866MS].

 The indulgence of animal appetites has degraded and
enslaved many. Self-denial, and a restraint upon the animal
appetites, is necessary to elevate and establish an
improved condition of health and morals, and purify
corrupted society. Every violation of principle in eating
and drinking, blunts the perceptive faculties, making it
impossible for them to appreciate or place the right value
upon eternal things. It is of the greatest importance that
mankind should not be ignorant in regard to the
consequences of excess. Temperance in all things is
necessary to health, and the development and growth of a
good Christian character. [The Health Reformer 08-01-66
para. 05] p. 19, Para. 2, [1866MS].

 Those who transgress the laws of God in their physical
organism, will not be less slow to violate the law of God
spoken from Sinai. Those who will not, after the light has
come to them, eat and drink from principle, instead of
being controlled by appetite, will not be tenacious in
regard to being governed by principle in other things. The
agitation of the subject of reform in eating and drinking,
will develop character, and will unerringly bring to light
those who make a "god of their bellies." [The Health
Reformer 08-01-66 para. 06] p. 19, Para. 3, [1866MS].

 Parents should arouse, and in the fear of God inquire,
what is truth? A tremendous responsibility rests upon them.
They should be practical physiologists, that they may know
what are and what are not, correct physical habits, and be
enabled thereby to instruct their children. The great mass 



are as ignorant and indifferent in regard to the physical
and moral education of their children as the animal 
creation. And yet they dare assume the responsibilities of
parents. Every mother should acquaint herself with the laws
that govern physical life. She should teach her children
that the indulgence of animal appetites, produces a morbid
action in the system, and weakens their moral
sensibilities. Parents should seek for light and truth, as
for hid treasures. To parents is committed the sacred
charge of forming the characters of their children in
childhood. They should be to their children, both teacher
and physician. They should understand nature's wants and
nature's laws. A careful conformity to the laws God has
implanted in our being, will insure health, and there will
not be a breaking down of the constitution, which will
tempt the afflicted to call for a physician to patch them
up again. [The Health Reformer 08-01-66 para. 07] p. 19,
Para. 4, [1866MS].

 Many seem to think they have a right to treat their own
bodies as they please; but they forget that their bodies
are not their own. Their Creator who formed them, has
claims upon them that they cannot rightly throw off. Every
needless transgression of the laws which God has
established in our being, is virtually a violation of the
law of God, and is as great a sin in the sight of Heaven as
to break the ten commandments. Ignorance upon this
important subject, is sin; the light is now beaming upon
us, and we are without excuse if we do not cherish the
light, and become intelligent in regard to these things,
which it is our highest earthly interest to understand.
[The Health Reformer 08-01-66 para. 08] p. 20, Para. 1,
[1866MS].

 September 1, 1866 Drug Medication.--There is a disposition
with many parents, to keep up a perpetual dosing of their
children with medicines. They will always have a supply on
hand, and when any slight indisposition is manifested,
caused by overeating or exhaustion, the medicine is poured
down their throats; and if that does not satisfy them, they
send for the doctor. If he is an honest physician, and
declines to give the child medicine because he is wise
enough to know it will be for its hurt, the parents are
offended and think the physician inefficient, and send for
another, who is less conscientious, and who will give
medicine to satisfy the parents, who were blinded by
ignorance in regard to the real condition and need of their 



child. And not unfrequently parents are so anxious to do
all they can to save their child, that they change
physicians, having two or three to attend the same case.
The child is drugged to death, and the parents console
themselves that they have done all they could, and wonder
why it must die when they did so much to save it. Upon the
grave stone of that child should be written, Died, of drug 
Medication. [The Health Reformer 09-01-66 para. 01] p. 20,
Para. 2, [1866MS].

 Many parents substitute drugs for judicious nursing. I
have seen parents in constant terror, lest a breath of air
should come upon their children. They place them perhaps in
a crib or cradle near a hot stove. Their faces are red from 
heat, and they are pressed for air, and almost gasping for
breath. But the mother does not seem to understand their 
wants. She thinks her children sick, and runs for a cordial
which only stupefies them, but makes them no better. The
only cordial the suffocated, suffering innocent needed, was
pure, fresh air. Several instances have come under my
notice, where children were being murdered by inches by the
mistaken kindness of parents. They deprived them of air as
though it were a deadly poison. The rich blessing which
Heaven has freely bestowed upon all, was not allowed to
come to their children. I have stood by the cradle of these
abused innocents thus unwisely nursed, and have felt
indignant at the cruel course pursued with them. I have
stripped the coverings from the cradle, and opened the
window, and let in the richest of heaven's earthly
blessing,--pure, fresh air,--to the immediate relief of the
sufferers. [The Health Reformer 09-01-66 para. 02] p. 20,
Para. 3, [1866MS].

 Children also are fed too frequently, which produces fever
and suffering in various ways. The stomach should not be
kept constantly at work; it should have its periods of
rest. Without it, children will be peevish and irritable,
and frequently sick. The parents do not trace the existing
effect to the true cause--a transgression on their part--
but hasten for a doctor, expecting that he will set things
all right. The mother abuses the laws which govern that
child's life, and then commits another transgression by
interfering with nature in introducing poisonous drugs into
the system. Children who might have retained a good
constitution, are destroyed for lack of knowledge. Many die
prematurely, and others live to be life-long sufferers, a
burden to themselves and to society. Who is to blame for 



all this weight of evil? not our kind Creator surely, for
he does not take pleasure in seeing his creatures suffer.
He wishes them to be healthful and happy. The parents and
physicians are the instruments who have caused this weight
of woe. They were ignorant of the terrible wake they left
behind them. Ignorance is sin, when knowledge can be 
obtained. Parents should read and inform themselves in 
regard to the laws God has established in our beings.
Instead of trying to allay with medicine every trifling
complaint, they might trace the disturbance to some defect
in their nursing, or a change made in their food, air,
clothing, or exercise, and they would be rewarded for their
investigation, by soon seeing a change for the better. [The
Health Reformer 09-01-66 para. 03] p. 20, Para. 4,
[1866MS].

 Parents should give their children abundance of fresh air.
If they have kept them smothered with flannels, with
windows and doors closed, fearing they would get their
death of cold, let them make haste and reform, if they
would save their children. You have not given the body any
chance to breathe through the millions of little mouths
which nature has provided for it; and in consequence, these
pores have become clogged, and cannot perform the task
allotted them, and so the internal organs have a double
task thrown upon them, and the whole system is deranged.
But now the doctor must be sent for, and if the little
patients live through the terrible ordeal he prescribes,
the credit is given to his skill, when the only reason they
lived was, because they had a stronger hold on life than
most such small members of the human family have. E. G.
White. [The Health Reformer 09-01-66 para. 04] p. 21,
Para. 1, [1866MS].

 October 1, 1866 Parents Their Own Physicians.--No woman
should become a mother unless she is capable of being
physician to her offspring. How can mothers turn over their
tender children to the care of a strange physician, for him
to dose them with drugs, the true nature of which she has
no knowledge. Such a course is a sin in the sight of
Heaven. Ignorance is no excuse for parents. Why do not
those who take such responsibilities, educate themselves?
They should read and investigate with a prayerful heart,
until they can understand the wants of their children, and
watch with jealous care, least these little sunbeams, which
are given them to lighten their pathway, be shrouded in
darkness by disease and death. No stranger's hand should be 



trusted to perform those services for her dear ones, which
a mother's affection alone can understand. Parents and 
children should educate themselves in all that concerns 
their life and health. When children understand the science 
of human life, then, and not till then, are they prepared
to attend to the sciences as taught in the common schools.
[The Health Reformer 10-01-66 para. 01] p. 21, Para. 2,
[1866MS].

 Parents have frequently told me that they knew nothing of
the nature of disease, and were their children sick, they
should not know what to do for them,--that they had always
trusted to a physician. Mothers ought to know what to do in
any common case of sickness of their children. It is a sin
for them not to know. Who should better understand the 
wants of a sick child than its parents, especially the
mother? And yet parents plead ignorance, and if their dear
children are slightly indisposed, they do not know what to
do, and send for the doctor, who deals out his concentrated
poisons with a lavish hand. These lessen the child's hold
on life, and if they do not actually cause its death, they
obstruct nature's efforts, and break down some part of her
fine machinery, which can never be repaired, and the victim
is a sufferer as long as life lasts. [The Health Reformer
10-01-66 para. 02] p. 21, Para. 3, [1866MS].

 In nine cases out of ten, the indisposition of children
can be traced to some indulgence of the perverted
appetites. Perhaps it is an exposure to cold, want of fresh
air, irregularity in eating, or improper clothing; and all
the parents need do, is to remove the cause, and secure for
their children a period of quiet and rest, and abstain for
a short period from food. An agreeable bath, of a proper
temperature, will remove impurities from the skin, and then
unpleasant symptoms may soon disappear; and all of this,
too, without poisonous drugs, or having a doctor's fee to
pay. [The Health Reformer 10-01-66 para. 03] p. 22, Para.
1, [1866MS].

 Many parents, rather than to take the trouble to
thoroughly investigate the cause of their children's
indisposition, turn them over to the doctor, and administer
anything he may choose to prescribe. If the anxious parent
ventures to make an inquiry in regard to the drug, she is
told it is "perfectly harmless;" that if it does them no
special good, "it will not injure them." Concentrated
poisons are dealt out, the names of which are concealed in 



some technical terms, which the parents know nothing of;
and because of their inexcusable ignorance, the lives of
their children are sacrificed, and the parents too
frequently charge their afflictions to Providence. [The
Health Reformer 10-01-66 para. 04] p. 22, Para. 2,
[1866MS].

 In such cases perhaps, if nature had been left to herself,
she would have recovered the abuse the system had suffered,
but she was not allowed the privilege. A poisonous drug is
introduced into the system, binding down the efforts of
nature, until she is compelled to give up the struggle. Do
the parents then see their folly, and awake and investigate
for themselves, feeling that their children are too dear to
be trusted in a stranger's hands to receive any mixture he
may please to deal out? No, they seem blinded, and
infatuated; habits and customs, like iron bands, gird them
about, and they make no effort to break them. If other
loved ones are made sick by the wrong course pursued toward
them, the doctor is again sent for to deal out his
miserable drugs, which have so long cursed the human family
and filled our graveyards, and the little life-forces left,
are crushed out, and death closes the scene. [The Health
Reformer 10-01-66 para. 05] p. 22, Para. 3, [1866MS].

 I have known instances where two or three in the same 
family have died, one after another, and yet the same
physician was summoned to attend them all. I had not a
doubt but that careful nursing, letting alone drugs
entirely, with a little moral courage and firmness, used by
the parents to restrict the diet of their children, would
have saved them. There never can be a better condition of 
things, until parents understand the obligations resting
upon them to bring up their children healthfully. It is
impossible to conform to the present customs of society and
do this. There is need of reform. Parents should live more 
for their children, and not so much for visitors. It should
not be their study how to furnish a luxurious table to
please the appetites of visitors. By so doing, they tempt
their children to eat things which will prove injurious to
health, and which will encourage and strengthen the animal
appetites, and have a direct influence to weaken and debase
the higher faculties. [The Health Reformer 10-01-66 para.
06] p. 22, Para. 4, [1866MS].

 Children, judging of the course pursued by their parents,
take it for granted that the highest object in life, and 



that which yields the greatest amount of happiness, is to
be able to prepare a table spread with luxurious food. They
are taught that we "live to eat," instead of "eating to
live." The time devoted in studying how to prepare food in
a manner to suit the perverted appetite, is worse than
lost. Such knowledge is a curse to parents and children;
for they are only learning the most successful way to tear
down and debase the physical, mental, and moral faculties,
by gluttony. Then, as a natural result, comes sickness, and
next the doctor and poisonous drugs. [The Health Reformer
10-01-66 para. 07] p. 23, Para. 1, [1866MS].

 It is thus that the human family are successfully
destroying themselves, and deteriorating the race, and then
they lay the result of their sinful course to a "mysterious
Providence." Time, strength and money, are devoted to the
unworthy object of keeping pace with fashionable customs of
society, and the health of the body and soul is sacrificed
to this end. Yet those who are guilty in this respect, will
tell you they do not understand how to take care of
themselves or their children, when sick. How much better
would it be for parents and children, if the time and means
that are devoted to preparing food to suit the depraved
appetite, were occupied in acquiring a knowledge of their
physical being, and in learning how to take care of their
own bodies, and in teaching their children the same.
Children should be taught, by precept and example, that God
did not design that we should live merely for present
gratification, but for our ultimate good. God has formed
laws which govern our constitutions, and these laws which
he has placed in our being, are divine, and for every
transgression there is affixed a penalty, which must sooner
or later be realized. The majority of diseases which the
human family have been, and still are suffering under, they
have created by ignorance of their own organic laws. They
seem indifferent in regard to the matter of health, and
work perseveringly to tear themselves to pieces, and when
broken down, and debilitated in body and mind send for the
doctor and drug themselves to death. E. G. W. [The Health
Reformer 10-01-66 para. 08] p. 23, Para. 2, [1866MS]. 


